CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 19 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Bain, Fisher (substitute for Councillor J Mallinson), Hendry (substitute for Councillor Styth) McDevitt (substitute for Councillor Bradley) Morton (substitute for Councillor Jefferson), Joscelyne and Stothard.

ALSO 

PRESENT:  Councillor Firth, Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

CROS.22/04

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the agenda.

CROS. 23/04

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bradley, Jefferson, J Mallinson and Styth.

CROS. 24/04

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 12 January 2004 were noted.

CROS. 25/04

CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There had been no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS. 26/04

WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny work programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee, and explained the current status of the various items.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted.

CROS 27/04
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.10/04 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive decisions for the period 1 February 2004 to 31 May 2004.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS 28/04

REFERENCES  FROM THE EXECUTIVE

(a) Civic Centre Space

Minute EX.301/03 of the Executive meeting on 18 December 2003 was submitted in response to this Committee’s questions and concerns over the review of Civic Centre space.

The Executive had decided to forward this Committee’s observations to Dr Gooding for consideration in the further planning of the Civic Centre accommodation and to make arrangements for a presentation to be made on the subject to all Members of the City Council.

Dr Gooding reported that he would be making a presentation on the review of Civic Centre accommodation to all Members at an informal City Council meeting to be held on Monday 23 February 2004.

RESOLVED – That the response from the Executive be noted.

(b) Area Based Working

Minute EX.311/03 of the Executive Meeting on 18 December 2003 was submitted in which the Executive had agreed in principle to develop the basis of area working on a one year pilot following further discussion with the County’s Carlisle Local Committee with details of the arrangements being submitted to the City Council for approval.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager reported that the further discussions with the County’s Carlisle Local Committee were ongoing.  

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS 29/04

INDUSTRIAL ESTATES POLICY REVIEW

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted Report OS.01/04 outlining ways of taking the Industrial Estates Policy Review forward. 

Whilst this Committee was the lead Committee for this piece of work, there was also clearly an interest from Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee through their economic development responsibilities.  As provided by the Constitution, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager suggested that an invitation should be extended to the Chairman of that Committee to participate in this Review.

The Best Value Review of Property Services, Consultants’ studies and operational experience all pointed to the need for a fundamental review of City Council policy in relation to its substantial Industrial Estates portfolio.  It was also logical that this should include Workshops, the Enterprise Centre and similar assets.

In order to produce an appropriate way forward, the Review needed to encompass Property Management, Economic Development and Financial elements of policy in relation to these important assets.

An essential pre-requisite for this review would be a thorough understanding of various key factors including:-  



the assets held, for which a site visit would be essential;



existing management policies;



the income generated;



the Council Budget context;



the contribution to the local economy;



the commercial property market in the City;



future trends;



development/investment opportunities.

The desired outcome was a policy framework for the City Council’s Industrial Estates Portfolio, together with specific policies and development plans for each estate or asset.

The  suggested Terms of Reference were as follows:-

a. To review City Council management, financial and economic policies in relation to its Industrial Estates Portfolio.

b. To recommend to Executive a Policy Framework for this portfolio.

c. To recommend to Executive Policies and Development Plans for each estate or asset.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager further reported that it would be desirable to conduct this review at special meetings of this Committee held in a workshop format.

A detailed timetable for completion of the Review was to be drawn up with the objective of completing the whole process within 18 months, during which period policies and development plans for particular estates or assets found to merit priority, if this proves practical, would be produced.  Lead Officers should provide this Committee with a more detailed report on how the Review could be taken forward reflecting the matters outlined in this report.

In agreeing to undertake this Review, Members were particularly keen to have sight of the timetable for the various stages of the Review and that it should be completed within 18 months.

RESOLVED  -  (1)  That the scope, Terms of Reference and ways of working for this Policy Review as detailed in Report OS.01/04 be agreed and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager, in consultation with the Chairman and relevant Officers, be requested to arrange a date for an initial special meeting of this Committee to commence the Policy Review and to undertake a site visit.

(2) That the Head of Property Services and Head of Economic and Community Development be requested to submit a detailed report to the special meeting on how the Review will be taken forward.

(3) That the Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee (or other interested Member of that Committee) be invited to participate in the Review.

CROS 30/04
CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT – 3rd QUARTER 2003/04

The Policy and Performance Officer presented report SP.06/04 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results reported for the first nine months of 2003/04 (1 April to 31 December 2003), pertaining to the Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources, Corporate Resources, and Promoting Carlisle portfolios.

The analysis included:

· a brief commentary and footnotes on individual Performance Indicators;

· performance in relation to historical data;

· details of Performance Indicators showing portfolio name, corporate theme and Business Unit;

· provisional results for the first nine months;

· comparison with target and benchmark if applicable;

· year-end estimates – based on current performance.

Members noted that some Officers had been late in providing Performance Indicator data to enable compilation of this report because of the Christmas break.  The Policy and Performance Officer agreed to monitor the position to ensure that a similar situation did not occur in future years.

RESOLVED – That the content of the report be noted.

CROS 31/04
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS – SICKNESS ABSENCE AND ILL HEALTH RETIREMENTS

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services submitted report ME1/04 which summarised progress against the Sickness Absence Action Plan, as requested by this Committee at their meeting on 4 September 2003.

The City Council was in the lowest quartile for the Best Value Performance Indicator for sickness absence and an Action Plan had been drawn up in the latter part of 2002 with the aim of improving performance.  The Head of Member Support and Employee Services reported that, during 2002/03, employees had an average of 13.1 days sickness absence.  The target for 2003/04 was 9 days, although the current year-end estimate was 12.83 days.  Whilst this was disappointing, it did not reflect the attention and priority that had been devoted to this area.  There had been excellent progress with the Action Plan although clearly there was going to be a delay before the Performance Indicator figures showed improvement.

During the last quarter, management had focussed on addressing long term cases of sickness absence.  Although relatively few in number, such cases accounted for around 60% of overall absence figures.  Long term sickness was defined as sickness absence in excess of one month.

However, resolving long term sickness problems was time consuming and complex, given the Authority’s role as a caring and compassionate employer.  The Head of Member Support and Employee Services was confident that the work recently undertaken would begin to impact positively upon the statistics in the near future.

He further reported that during the current year 2003/04, 43% of staff had not had a single day sickness absence with a further 9% of staff having had only one day sickness absence.

A Member asked whether figures could be produced for the number of staff who self certificate as opposed to those who present a medical certificate.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services indicated that this breakdown was not currently available but he would investigate whether it could be supplied easily.  It was not, of course, a requirement on staff to produce a medical certificate until absent for eight or more days, although employees must complete a Sickness Declaration form for all absences.

It was noted that funding had been included in the 2004/05 budget in response to CPA and Investors in People Action Plans to enable a new approach to occupational health to be developed within the Authority.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted.

CROS 32/04

BUSINESS PLAN MONITORING

(a) Customer and Information Services Unit

The Head of Customer and Information Services submitted report CIS.16/03 providing a summary of the work of the Customer and Information Business Unit to date and monitoring performance against 2003/04 Business Plan targets.

Members raised the following issues:-

a) Would Members who lived in areas with access to Broadband be able to receive Broadband when using their IT links to the Civic Centre?

Dr Gooding reported that there would need to be substantial changes to the infrastructure of the Civic Centre IT system in order to facilitate this.

The Head of Customer & Information Services reported that this was an issue that it was intended to address in a new IT Strategy.  The Civic Centre IT system had recently transferred onto Broadband.

The Head of Customer & Information Services was requested to prepare a report on this issue for a future meeting of this Committee and that any cost implications for Members should be referred through the Head of Member Support and Employee Services for consideration by the Independent Remuneration Panel.

b) Some Members’ IT equipment was set to Windows 95.

The Head of Customer & Information Services reported that a new corporate standard, later than Windows 98, would be implemented for the Authority’s computer systems as part of the new IT Strategy.

c) Members referred to the fact that two members of staff would transfer with Carlisle Housing Association when they vacated the Civic Centre in March 2004 and questioned whether this would impact on the efficiency of the IT Section.

The Head of Customer & Information Services reported that these members of staff currently performed more than 50% of their duties on Carlisle Housing Association work.  Workloads in the IT Section were variable and it was difficult to accurately assess the impact upon the Section following these staff transfers.

d) Members noted that a long standing arrangements whereby a training consultant had been used on an Authority-wide basis to provide local IT solutions and problem resolution was about to come to an end and sought assurances that appropriate training in IT could continue to be provided for staff and other users.

The Head of Member & Employee Services reported that a Staff Development Strategy had been devised and which had reviewed the use of training budgets.  It was his Unit’s roll to provide IT user training and paying a consultant was not consistent with corporate aims, although transitional arrangements would remain in place for twelve months.

Dr Gooding reported on the need to formalise arrangements for control over the purchase of IT applications and a report was to be submitted to CMT on 23 February 2004 recommending an Officer Group being set up to exercise rigorous control over IT purchasing across the Authority.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the Customer & Information Services Business Plan Monitoring Plan be noted.

2.  That the Head of Customer & Information Services be requested to prepare a report on Member access to the Civic Centre Broadband service for submission to a future meeting of this Committee and that any cost implications for Members be referred through the Head of Member Support and Employee Services for consideration by the Independent Remuneration Panel.

(b) Legal and Democratic Services

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services presented report LDS.04/04 providing a summary of the work of the Legal and Democratic Services Business Unit and monitoring performance against the Unit’s Business Plan.  Key issues and challenges that face the Unit over the next few months were also detailed.  

Members asked whether the Electoral Registration Unit had sufficient staffing resources to deal with the heavy workload which would arise from the decision to include Carlisle in the pilot area for postal voting in the forthcoming Local and European elections.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported that he was satisfied with the current staffing levels.  He reported that Carlisle was part of a consortium of Cumbrian Authorities who were looking to purchase assistance in running these elections and that the Government may provide grant aid in this respect.

RESOLVED – That the Legal and Democratic Services Business Plan Monitoring report be noted.

(c)  Property Services Business Unit

The Head of Property Services submitted report PS.01/04 providing a summary and monitoring the work of the Property Services Business Unit against 2003/04 Business Plan Targets.

RESOLVED – That the Property Services Business Plan Monitoring Report be noted. 

(The meeting ended at 3:25 pm)

